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Market Drayton Town Council

Minutes of a meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 6 July 2017 at 7.30pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Frogmore Road, Market Drayton.

PRESENT: Councillors: R. Aldcroft, J. Beckett, T. Beckett (Chairman), J. Cadwallader, M. Erwin, S. Glover, R. Gould, R. Hughes, R. Smith and M. Whittle. 
Also present: 1 member of the public.

Clerks:
Town Clerk and Assistant Town Clerk.
1. 
PUBLIC SESSION


No member of the public had expressed a wish to speak at the meeting.
2. 
APOLOGIES
Apologies have been received and accepted from Councillors: J. Gough and C. Purcell.
3. 
DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS

No pecuniary interests were declared.

4. 
MINUTES

Councillor Cadwallader proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED with 3 abstentions:
To agree and confirm the minutes of a Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 26 January 2017.
     5.

HONORARY TOWNSMAN

The Clerk reported that the Council have specific criteria to become an 

Honorary Townsman but they do not have a frequency; members were 
 
asked to consider this.
   
Councillor Glover proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was 

   
RESOLVED with 1 abstention:
  
To hold the Honorary Townsman award every two years.
6.   SMALL GRANTS
Members considered the following small grants applications:

There is £3,000 in the grants budget for 2017/18.

1. Age UK

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree £300 in grant aid for Market Drayton Day Centre Age UK.
2. Beulah House

Councillor Erwin proposed, Councillor Hughes seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree £300 in grant aid for Beulah House.
3. Drayton Driver’s Day

Councillor Hughes proposed, Councillor Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree £300 in grant aid for Drayton Driver’s Day.
4. Ginger and Spice Event

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Hughes seconded and it was RESOLVED with 1 abstention:

To agree £300 in grant aid for Ginger and Spice Event.
5. Market Drayton Festival of Transport

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Cadwallader seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To agree £300 in grant aid for Market Drayton Festival of Transport.
6. Market Drayton Food Bank

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Gould seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:

To agree £300 in grant aid for Market Drayton Food Bank.
7. Market Drayton Good Neighbours Scheme

Councillor Hughes proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To agree £300 in grant aid for Market Drayton Good Neighbours Scheme.
8. Market Drayton Swimming Club

Councillor Hughes proposed, Councillor Gould seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree £300 in grant aid for Market Drayton Swimming Club.
9. The Methodist Church – Buttercross to Bethelem Event
Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was RESOLVED with 1 abstention:

To agree £300 in grant aid for The Methodist Church – Buttercross to Bethelem Event.
     7.

MENCAP
The Chairman said this item has come back on the agenda for members to consider issuing a large grant.  He welcomed members thoughts.

The Clerk said the Council have a policy to give out small grants and there is no money in budget for large grants.

Councillor Glover declared a personal and prejudiced interest in this item because he is currently the Chairman of Mencap.

Councillor Aldcroft said the Town Council give out £27,500 a year to the Sports Association, Mencap is an organisation that takes care of less fortunate young and old people; they have carried out fundraising to build a new building and thought it was only right that Town Council should help support them.
He said the building is not only used for Mencap it can be used for the community which is a real benefit to the town.

Councillor Hughes said the Council decided some time ago that large grants are no longer given and only small grants were considered.  He said giving a large grant to Mencap now could have serious implications for other organisaitons with an equally good project.

Councillor Whittle agreed with Councillor Aldcroft he said the town could be losing a community facility along with the swimming pool and thought the Council should help with this community project. 

The Clerk said Council agreed to support The Sports Association and the money is in budget; she asked where the money would come from if members were to decide to give Mencap a grant.
Councillor Aldcroft said £5,000 could come out of Town Council’s reserves this year and £5,000 could be put into budget for next year.  Along with an opportunity for it to be publicised showing the town that the Town Council have helped the community.

Councillor Cadwallader said with large grants like this Council need to have more details submitted before a decision can be made.
Councillor Glover said Mencap have been running from 1986 with all volunteers.  Three years ago the building was condemned and since then they have been holding numerous fund raising events which total £150,000 to enable them to have the new building built. Which was opened on 28 May 2017.
He said the money requested would pay for a much-needed tarmac drive at the front and new fixtures and fittings.

Councillor Whittle said Council found the extra money for the Skate Park project and thought this is a worthy project in another part of the town which we should support.

Councillor Cadwallader said the public where made aware the Council were spending the money on the Skate Park.

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:

To support a grant application from Mencap with funding of £5,000 to be taken out of reserves in 2017/18 and a further £5,000 put into budget for the financial year 2018/19 subject to the accounts and book work from Mencap being satisfactory.  This item to be put on the next Council agenda with supporting information for members to review.
8. PLANNING COMMITTEE POLICY

The Clerk said this item has been put on the agenda because in the past planning committee meetings have been held to discuss straight forward applications such as TPO’s and conservatories; a lot of time is spent organizing the meeting. She asked if members would prefer in the future for the planning applications to be emailed out to be viewed at home and only hold a meeting if a Councillor specifically wants a meeting to discuss a particular application.
Councillor Hughes said he is aware of another town council using this process which works very well.

The Chairman of the Planning Committee; Councillor Smith said he is personally not happy with this process however, understands this is the way forward and would be happy to go along with this process in the future.

Councillor Hughes proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To hold a Planning Committee when there are other meetings scheduled; at times where there are no meetings to be held all planning applications are circulated via email for members to view and a meeting would only be held if a Councillor calls a meeting to discuss an application. Otherwise the Clerk/Assistant Clerk will reply back to Shropshire Council to support the applications.
9. ACCESS TO THE TOWN HALL

Councillor Aldcroft said he has requested this item to be discussed.  He feels if any member wants to speak to the Clerk then it should be done in a controlled manner where a pre booked appointment is made to enable the Clerk to plan her work constructively.
He said it is acceptable for Councillors to work in the small committee room and use the facilities that are there however, they must use the back kitchen for making refreshments in order not to disturb the Clerk from her daily duties.
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Hughes seconded and it was RESOLVED:

That access to the Council Building Chamber and adjoining workroom is permitted for Councillors use by the issue of keys or electronic tags.  Access to the rest of the building will be restricted to allow the administrative staff to carry on working without interruption.
 

Councillor Hughes asked if the Councillors document drive is ready to use.
The Clerk said it is still being processed.

Councillor Cadwallader asked if there was Wi-Fi facility available for members to use when working in the Town Hall.

The Clerk said yes and the password can be made available to members. 

Councilllor Aldcroft propose, Councillor T. Beckett seconded and it was RESOLVED:
Councillors will in future  request appointments with the Clerk, who will operate a diary appointment system which will allocate particular days or parts of days to Councillors, leaving time available for her to carry on with council work.
10. MISS USE OR MISSAPPROPRIATION OF COUNCIL FUNDS

The Clerk said Council needs to consider setting up a policy for miss use or misappropriation of council funds.

Counciollor Aldcroft proposed, Councilllor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To set up a Task and Finish Group to discuss a policy for the miss use or misappropriation of council funds and to report back at the next Finance and General Purposes Committee.

11. I.T. EQUIPMENT FOR MEMBERS

Councillor Whittle said the Council staff spend a lot of time sorting out        paperwork for meetings which is very costly when you add up the materials, postage and the Clerks hours.

He suggested the Council should purchase either a laptop or tablet and a printer for each Councillor, members should supply paper and ink from their monthly allowance.  He said doing this will have an initial financial outlay but will eventually be cost efficient to the Council.

Councillor Glover agreed he said long term it would be a large saving and suggested the Clerk and Chairman of each committee should retain a hard copy of all documents.

The Clerk said she will need to look into the confidentiality issues and get back to members.

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

For the Clerk to gather some prices on purchasing laptops, tablets and printers for members and look into the confidentiality rules and report back to members at the next Finance and General Purposes Committee.

12. RISK REGISTER

Councillor Cadwallader said he felt it is important for members to look at the Risk Register on a regular basis to ensure it is kept up to date.
Councillor T. Beckett proposed, Councillor Cadwallader seconded and it was RESOLVED:


To review the Risk Register every six months.
13. FINANCIAL TERMS FOR THE ZONE BUILDING

The Clerk said this is information regarding the money in the awarded tender for the Zone building and would like members to note and agree the stages of payment.

Councillor Cadwallader thought Town Council should have a small works contract and thought the Clerk should ask for advice from Shropshire Council.

The Chairman said Council need to agree the finances tonight and look into a contract in the near future otherwise Council will miss the Lottery payment.

The Clerk said the Tender for the building has been agreed and they are ready to start; she wanted to reiterate to members this is the contractors finance contract and it is not Council money it is money from the Lottery.

Councillor T. Beckett proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree the stage payments for the building of the Zone centre subject to them being incorporated into a financial contract. 
14. FINANCIAL REPORT

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To NOTE the income and expenditure report for 1 January – 31 March 2017 and 1 April – 30 June 2017.
15. BANK INFORMATION

The Chairman informed members that the Councils old bank account has now been closed and all remaining funds of £5,844.56 have been transferred into Council’s Handelsbanken bank account.

Members NOTED this information.

The meeting concluded at 8.55 pm.
Chairman    …………………………
Date            ………………………….

